Town of Maxton 

 Board of Commissioners Meeting

June 13, 2006  

Present:

Mayor Lillie McKoy, Mayor Pro Tem Geraldine McLaurin, 

Commissioner Gladys Dean, Commissioner Patsy Hamer, 

 Commissioner Ray Oxendine, Commissioner Sallie McLean

 Manager Eric Pearson, Clerk Terry Gallman

Work Session  6:00 pm
Called to Order by Mayor Lillie McKoy at 6:25 pm
The Invocation was given by Mayor Pro Tem Geraldine McLaurin

Workforce Investment Act of Robeson Community College presentation by Glenda J. Jackson

This program works along with Basic Skills Education, sharing the Youth Opportunity facility to increase employment and providing occupational skill training for youth between the ages of sixteen and twenty-one.  Workforce personnel are in Maxton every Thursday year round for counseling.  The program is federally funded and hopes to continue services in Maxton even though the YO program will end June 30, 2006.

Tobacco Spitting Ordinance
This subject came up during the retreat, since then Manager Pearson has canvassed other municipalities to find ordinances that prevent spitting in public.  He found one that is very simple that includes spitting and litter.  Commissioner Oxendine asked how this could be enforced, would it be time consuming?  Manager Pearson answered that it would be very hard to enforce as a punishable law.  Mayor McKoy added that for health reasons people should be made aware of stopping this practice and that an ordinance might raise awareness as well as make people think twice before littering or spitting in public.  Commissioner Dean suggested making public aware of the new law with advertising and flyers in local stores.  It could also be stated on the water bill.  Manager Pearson will start the process of adding this to the Code of Ordinances next month.
Citizen Board Chairs living in town  

This would change the Planning and Zoning Board and the Board of Adjustments and Appeals, for they both by definition have members in the ETJ sections of Maxton.  These members now have full privileges on the boards, but this change would exclude them voting on in-Town issues.  This could make it harder to get volunteer board members.  Commissioner McLean expressed that if the system we have is not causing a problem, then why change it.  Manager Pearson felt that the present situation causes no problems.  Commissioner Dean suggested making no changes.
ROW for power lines behind stores on Wilmington St. to continue Downtown Beautification
Community Development Center owns property next to Carrie Fisher Funeral Home.  McGirt Plumbing showed us a deed that shows we have Right of Way for part of the property needed to run lines.  Attorney Hunt is investigating.  The Town owns four lots in residential areas that could be swapped for the land that CDC owns downtown.  CDC could build homes on those lots and sell to citizens.  These high voltage lines need to be buried behind the buildings instead of in front.  The consensus was to wait on Attorney Hunt’s investigation and to check for liens on properties.  
RCC Basic Skills Education Program needs a facility to use.

The Youth Opportunity Center is shutting down June 15th which has housed this program.  We want to continue this valuable program in Maxton, but need a facility rent free for them to use.  The Resource Center was suggested as well as a place at Maxton Housing Authority or the end of the Freight building temporarily.  MHA does not have a place that would work for this program.  The Mayor suggests the depot building that MYDO is using at this time.  It is already set up for classes and is not being used to its capacity.  Ms. Vaughn has invested in the building while she used it over the years, paying the utilities and now is sharing with the PALS program.  Ms. Tate shared that 139 students had been a part of the BSE in the last year.  There are two programs that will lose a place of housing, the Basic Skills Education and Workplace Investment; RCC is requesting a facility for both programs.  Manager was directed to talk to Ms. Vaughn and negotiate an arrangement with her to share the building as well as the utility expenses.

Lillye Dumas Wells requests to run a summer program for children at the Resource Center. She has operated this program during the summer for years from her home in town, but can not do so for insurance reasons this year. The program will begin June19, 2006 and end July 11, 2006 at no charge to the children.  We do not have insurance at this time to cover this program, but will check on the specifics of adding this to our policy.  Commissioner Dean mentioned that churches in town have education facilities that are not used during the summer.  Manager Pearson will check on the cost of the additional insurance.
Rev. Alice Carter requests to use the Dudley Music building for a church.  The Town uses this for storage at this time.  Manager Pearson would like this to be permanently designated as a storage place and not available for rent.

The Planning and Zoning Board needs an ETJ representative when terms end in September.  Please suggest someone from the Robeson County area apply for this position.

Regular Meeting

7:32 PM

Attorney Hunt joined the meeting.

Invocation was given by Commissioner Ray Oxendine.

Consent Agenda
Commissioner Dean moved that the nine items listed below on the consent agenda be approved.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

1. Approve  revised Personnel Policy
2. Resolution 2006-06-01 Fiscal Year 2006 Amended Budget
3. Code Enforcement Contract with Lumber River Council of Governments
4. Approve Minority Business Plan
5. Approve Drainage Study Contract with CWMTF
6. Change Medical Insurance Plan
7. Contract with Melrose Pyrotechnics – NC STEP Kick-Off celebration
8. Approve Minutes of May 5, 2006 special meeting and May 9, 2006 meeting
9. Approve Tax Adjustments for June, 2006
Old Business
Ordinance 2006-06-02 the 2007 Fiscal Budget
The budget is available in the clerk’s office; there was no comment at the public hearing last month.  The tax rate and the water rate stayed the same while the budget is balanced.  There is a 2.79% COLA and a 2.5% merit pool for merit raises after the pay decompression study is complete.  Commissioner Oxendine moved to approve the budget ordinance.  Commissioner Hamer seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

Four County requests to negotiate their lease.  Resource Center rental rates have increased.  Four County have submitted a counter offer to negotiate rental rates.  Commissioner Dean moved to table this issue until after we get more info concerning their offer.  Commissioner Hamer seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

Manager Pearson asked if staff can discuss their counter offer or negotiate rates before next meeting.  Commissioner Oxendine moved that Manager Pearson be given the authority to negotiate a contract with Four County and bring back to the Board for approval, giving Four County one more month at the present rate.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

Rescue Squad Building Construction bids

Koonce Noble and Associates advertised and held the bid opening within the requirements of USDA and the NC Statutes, Precision Contractors, Inc was the low bidder.  Funding for the building from USDA and State grant equal $305,000, the total bid was $385,000.  Prices will increase after July 1, 2006; Manager Pearson will negotiate with Precision Contractors to try to reduce the price and USDA has a contingent plan to help with funding if the price is higher than originally approved.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion to approve the bid price $385,000 of PCI of Laurinburg, NC to build the Maxton Rescue Squad building contingent on negotiations with the manager to reduce the price and/or gaining additional funds from USDA.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Urgent Needs Repair Grant

The Policy that was approved last month did not include applicants in Maxton’s ETJ.  We have had some citizens apply from the ETJ area; should we change the policy to include them in the consideration.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion that we only consider people within the town limits for the Urgent Repair grant.  Commissioner Dean seconded.  Commissioner McLean feels that the awarding of the grant money for repairs should be based on the need, not on whether they live in town of not.  The vote was Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin, Commissioners Dean, Oxendine, and Hamer for and Commissioner McLean against.
New Business

Laurinburg Maxton Airport 2007 Fiscal Budget
 Paul Davis, Interim Manager of the LMA presented the budget amendment for the 2006 budget as approved by the LMA.  This was adjusted without using reserves.  Clerk Joanne Gentry, Joe Clark, Mac Henderson were all present as part of the LMA Commission.  In the 2007 budget there is a loss of 35% due to two industries closing.  The Laurel Hill Wastewater plant has suffered losses also.  LMA is seeking funds to repair the runway and to make the airport an International trade site.  The US Army has voted to keep LMA the home base for the Golden Knights which brings in income as rent and gas sales.  East Coast Timing Association continues to use the facility and their events are growing.  
Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion that the LMA 2006 budget amendment for $46,136 be approved by the Maxton Board of Commissioners.  Commissioner Hamer seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous. Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion that the LMA 2007 Fiscal Year Operating Budget of $881,734 be approved. Commissioner Hamer seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous. Commissioner Oxendine took children from Oxendine Elementary School to see a Golden Knights Exhibition and reported that it was a great show.  The public is invited to the airport activities and to watch the Golden Knights practice.
Laurinburg Maxton Airport Commission appointment  

Commissioner Dean and Commissioner McLean have applied for this position traditionally held by a member of the Board of Commissioners.  Commissioner McLean withdrew her application and made a motion that Commissioner Dean be appointed to the LMA commission.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

ABC Board appointment
Commissioner Dean moved that Robert Bridges continue on the ABC Board.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

Recreation Committee appointment

Commissioner McLean moved that Wayne Morris be reappointed to the Recreation Committee.  Commissioner Hamer seconded.  The vote was unanimous.

The Interfaith Worker Justice lease

The lease contract renting office space as the Interfaith Worker Justice Center in the Resource Center has been reviewed and approved by Attorney Hunt.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion that the Interfaith Worker Justice lease agreement with the Town of Maxton be approved. Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
Renting the Dudley Music Building

Commissioner Hamer made a motion that the Dudley Music building be permanently used for storage for the Town of Maxton and is not available for rent as a church.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
Lillye’s Network at Resource Center

Commissioner McLean made a motion to allow Lillye’s Network to operate a children’s program from June 19 through July 11, 2006 at the Maxton Resource Center at no charge dependent on the Town obtaining insurance for the program.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin seconded the motion.  If the insurance rider is a minimal cost the manager will approve, if it is a major cost, he will bring back to the Board for approval.  Commissioners McLean, Dean and Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin voted for and Commissioners Oxendine and Hamer voted against the motion.

Galbreath CUP 06-02
Public Hearing was held for John and Julie Galbreath at the Planning and Zoning meeting May 23, 2006.  This property is in East Maxton’s ETJ area.  This permit was approved by the Planning and Zoning Board to place a manufactured home in place of the present house with the condition that the lot adjacent and behind this property would be cleaned of debris.  Commissioner Oxendine made a motion to approve this CUP #06-02 with the above mentioned condition.  Commissioner Hamer seconded. The vote was unanimous.
Smith CUP 06-03

The Planning and Zoning Board approved the request by Charles and Renee’ Smith to build a church at 853 Charlie Watts Road with the condition that all County building and fire codes are met and that a parking area is specified large enough for 50 cars.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion that the recommendation of the Planning and Zoning Board be accepted with the above conditions.  Commissioner McLean seconded. The vote was unanimous.

Provens CUP 06-04

Joe Provens was approved by the Planning and Zoning Board to operate a Taxidermy home business from his address on Shoeheel Street with the conditions that the traffic flow in the area is not increased and that any sign complies with home occupation requirements.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion that the recommendation of the Planning and Zoning Board be approved.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion and the vote was unanimous.  Commissioner Oxendine asked that the game warden be checked with concerning records needing to be kept.
Basic Skills Education facility

Commissioner Hamer moved that Manager Pearson discuss with Ms. Vaughn sharing the depot building with Robeson Community College Basic Skills Education program.  Commissioner McLean seconded.  The vote was unanimous.

Austin Gilbert Drug Store Building

This building was bought by Clinton Graham in 2002.  He has invested about $100,000 in the building, but has not adhered to the contract.  Attorney Hunt agrees that he is not in compliance with the contract.  Manager Pearson has not talked to Mr. Graham about this recently, but wanted direction from the Board before he confronted him about this.  Commissioner McLean made a motion that Manager Pearson has the authority to speak to Mr. Graham about Mr. Graham’s plans concerning this building.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

Reports

Manager – Manager Pearson has been asked if the Freight Building would be for rent for private parties until a permanent renter is found.  The NC STEP regional  meeting stressed citizen participation again .
Commissioner Dean gave a report about the NC STEP Kick-off Celebration on July 3, 2006 beginning at 4 pm at Beacham Park with games and activities including a fashion show.  At 6:30 the main program will begin, the band Spinnaker will play, then the fireworks show will top off the evening.  There will be a symbolic step into the future by the entire community with lighted flares.

Police Report

Chief McDowell reported that Maxton made the first cut for the Governor’s Highway Safety Grant and has received the Governor Crime Commission grant for PALS.

Attorney Hunt left at 8:45pm.

Public Forum

Ruby Gilchrist of the Recreation Board thanked the Town for the trip to Carowinds for the citizens that took part on Memorial Day weekend.  The Senior Citizens hope to go to Myrtle Beach to see the Christmas program at the Palace in December.  She also thanked the police for their presence at Golden Pond Apartments. 

Commissioner Comments

McLaurin – Encouraged citizens to use trash cans and keep the town clean.  She also asked that citizens not leave cut grass in the Street.  We hope to have a restroom for Beacham Park this year.
Hamer -  Looking Forward to the new Rescue Squad building.

Dean – Citizens that are plagued with bad drainage, please be patient with the Town, we are acquiring funds to help with this problem.

Mayor – Please help keep ditches clear so that water can flow freely.

Oxendine – no comment

McLean – Volunteer to be on the NC STEP Community Leadership Team; the meetings ate the first Thursday of each month at the Resource Center at 7 PM.
Adjourn at 8:55 pm

